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2018 KANSAS LEGISLATURE BACK AT WORK

FOLLOWING TURNAROUND

The Kansas Legislature returned to work on February 28 after its traditional break following “turnaround” day which fell on February 22 this year.  Turnaround day is the final day for consideration of “nonexempt” bills in their house of origin.  Bills that have not been “blessed” by association with deadline-exempt committees and have not been approved by their house of origin are now dead.  Many bills that would have died, however, were saved by referral to deadline-exempt committees in the days leading up to turnaround.  Following are brief summaries of a number of bills of interest to the commercial/industrial building construction industry.

LOCAL CONTROL OVER WAGES AND BENEFITS

House Bill 2647 would repeal current Kansas law which prohibits cities, counties, and local government units from using ordinances, resolutions, or law to require private employers to (1) provide leave, with or without pay, to employees; (2) pay compensation for any leave; (3) pay compensation or wages at a higher rate than the state or federal minimum wage, unless the higher compensation or wages are required by state or federal law; or (4) offer any employee benefit.  Cities, counties, and local government units are prohibited from requiring, showing preference (for or against), or basing any policy on the provision of leave (with or without pay), compensation, wages, or benefits by construction contractors or subcontractors on any projects involving real estate construction or infrastructure work.  This prohibition does not apply to the compensation or leave requirements placed on employers by state or federal law.  HB 2647 has now died in the House Committee on Commerce, Labor and Economic Development having failed to meet the February 22 deadline for consideration of non-exempt bills in their house of origin.

RIGHT TO WORK AMENDMENT REPEAL

The prospects for movement on House Concurrent Resolution 5025 are virtually nonexistent given the makeup of the Kansas Legislature.  This proposition to annul section 12 of article 15 of the constitution of the state of Kansas would repeal the “right to work” amendment to the Kansas Constitution if adopted by two-thirds of the members of each house and if a subsequent ballot measure was approved by voters.  HCR 5025 remains in the House Commerce, Labor and Economic Development Committee at this time.

TAXING CERTAIN INSTALLATION SERVICES ON NEW CONSTRUCTION

House Bill 2491 remains a live bill in the deadline-exempt House Committee on Taxation.  This measure was introduced at the request of the Kansas Department of Revenue (KDOR) in response to a recent Court of Appeals affirmation of a board of tax appeals (BOTA) decision in favor of Lowe’s Home Centers and against KDOR.  For many years, KDOR has assessed sales tax on the labor services involved in the installation of certain built-in appliances and electrical products in residences.  BOTA and the Court of Appeals found that such installation services essentially constituted residential remodeling construction and were therefore sales tax exempt per current law.  This bill would allow KDOR to recapture those sales tax revenues.  While primarily aimed at the residential sector, HB 2491 would also impose sales tax on such installation services in connection with “original” (new) commercial building construction as currently drafted and chip away at the current sales tax exemption.  We oppose HB 2419 and feel confident that this measure will not be approved.  As a side note and reminder, labor services are subject to sales tax on commercial remodeling construction in Kansas, but not on residential remodeling.  Labor services involved in original construction are exempt from sales tax on both commercial and residential projects.

TRANSPARENCY BILLS AFFECTING STAR BONDS & OTHER INCENTIVES

Sales Tax Revenue (STAR) Bonds provide Kansas municipalities the opportunity to issue bonds to finance the development of major commercial, entertainment and tourism areas and use the sales tax revenue generated by the development to pay off the bonds.  A number of “transparency” bills affecting STAR bonds and other incentive programs in Kansas are being considered, including: (1) Among other things, Substitute for HB 2572  would require the Commerce Department to provide data on most programs providing more than $50,000 in annual incentives and make such information available to the public.  The database would contain names and addresses of recipients receiving sales tax and revenue (STAR) bond benefits, as well as names of principals and officers for each STAR bond project developer, annual amount of incentives claimed and distributed to each recipient, and qualification criteria for each economic development program; (2) Senate Bill 432 concerning STAR bonds and relating to establishment of an underwriting commission, project information on the department of commerce website, project costs, project financial viability determinations, requirements for project approval, audit reports and reports to the legislature; (3) Senate Bill 434 concerning STAR bonds and relating to project costs, tourist attraction components, requirements for project approval, limitations on certain businesses, portion of state sales tax increment financing permitted and addition of area; and (4) House Bill 2753 concerning taxation and relating to income tax credits and sales tax exemptions, requiring periodic review of STAR bonds, the High Performance Incentive Program (HPIP), Venture Capital Credits, PEAK, the Job Creation Program Fund, etc. and requiring reports to the legislature.
LICENSING OF PROFESSIONAL OCCUPATIONS

Senate Bill 421 remains alive in the deadline-exempt Senate Federal and State Affairs Committee.  This bill would amend current law that provides that any person, board, commission or similar body who determines the qualifications of individuals for licensure, certification or registration may consider any felony conviction of the applicant, but such a conviction shall not operate as a bar to licensure, certification or registration.  SB 421 provides that a criminal or civil record shall not be used to disqualify an individual for licensure, certification or registration for more than five years from the date of conviction unless the conviction is for a person felony or a sexually violent crime.

REHABILITATION OF ABANDONED PROPERTY

House Bill 2506 was passed by the House (90-32) on February 15 and has been referred to the Senate Committee on Ethics, Elections and Local Government.  This bill would allow cities, as well as certain organizations as authorized by current law, to take temporary possession of abandoned property for purposes of rehabilitating the property if certain requirements are met.  The definition of “abandoned property” applicable to a commercial property would be amended to require its approved use be other than one to four residential units, or for agricultural purposes.  The bill would specify that “abandoned property” would not mean real estate for which the owner is known and has expressed in writing a desire to retain ownership and maintain the real estate and brings the property into code compliance within 90 days of the expressed desire.  Proponents of the bill, including the City of Overland Park and the Unified Government of Wyandotte County, maintain that cities need an additional tool to address abandoned properties, which present risks to health and safety and adversely affect the value of nearby properties.

OTHER BILLS OF INTEREST

Unpaid Wage Claims – House Bill 2461 would have allowed plaintiffs to be awarded costs and attorney fees if successful in civil suits over unpaid wages.  Although the subject of a hearing on February 13, HB 2461 has died in the House Commerce, Labor and Economic Development Committee having failed to meet the deadline for consideration of non-exempt bills in their house of origin.

Regulating the Fire Sprinkler Industry – House Bill 2741 remains a live bill having been referred by the Commerce Committee to the deadline-exempt Appropriations Committee and re-referred to Commerce.  This bill would enact the Fire Sprinkler Industry Act and, among other things, would require the Office of the State Fire Marshal (OSFM) to create and oversee a licensure process beginning January 1, 2019, for anyone who plans, sells, installs, repairs, alters, services, or inspects commercial or residential fire sprinkler systems.  The OSFM would be required to design and administer an examination for potential licensees to test their experience and training as well as run background checks, including fingerprinting.  It would create general guidelines for the knowledge, skills, and experience required of applicants for the examination.  The OSFM would be required to issue both commercial and residential licenses for companies, managers, system designers, technicians, inspectors and trainees.

Injured Workers’ Choice of Doctors – Senate Bill 403 has died in the Senate Commerce Committee having failed to meet the February 22 turnaround deadline for non-exempt bills.  SB 403 would have allowed injured workers the ability to choose their own doctors in connection with workers compensation claims.  Kansas law provides that employers are legally entitled to choose the treating physician when an employee is injured on the job.  If an employee self-selects a physician who is not authorized or agreed upon by the employer, the employer is responsible for only the first $500 in medical bills from such self-selected physicians. 

Scrap Metal Theft Reduction Act – Under current law, certain provisions of the Scrap Metal Theft Reduction Act have been delayed or made unenforceable until January 1, 2019.  Senate Bill 429 would delay or make unenforceable certain provisions of the Scrap Metal Theft Reduction Act until January 1, 2020.  The bill would allow the Office of the Attorney General (OAG) to impose a civil penalty ranging from $100 to $5,000 on scrap metal dealers for failing to photograph the items being sold at the time of purchase, failing to maintain a register of information, or violating prohibitions on certain actions regarding purchasing and disposing of scrap metal.

As always, if you have questions about any of the pieces of legislation above, or would like us to look into a bill or issue not listed, please contact Allen Dillingham, Government Relations Director for The Builders’ Association, at 816-595-4121 or adillingham@buildersassociation.com.  We also encourage you to contact your elected representatives on these pieces of legislation and other issues important to you and your business.
